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EXEMPT MANUFACT. REBATES; SALES/USE TAX H.B. 4939 (S-2) & 4940 (S-2): 

 SUMMARY OF BILL 

 REPORTED FROM COMMITTEE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

House Bill 4939 (Substitute S-2 as reported) 

House Bill 4940 (Substitute S-2 as reported) 

Sponsor:  Representative John Damoose (H.B. 4939) 

               Representative Joe Tate (H.B. 4940) 

House Committee:  Tax Policy 

Senate Committee:  Finance 

 

CONTENT 

 

House Bill 4939 (S-2) and House Bill 4940 (S-2) would amend the General Sales Tax Act and 

the Use Tax Act, respectively, to amend the definition of "sales price" and "purchase price", 

as applicable, to eliminate, beginning January 1, 2023, manufacturer rebates on motor 

vehicles from those definitions. 

 

Under the bills, all revenue lost to the State School Aid Fund (SAF) as a result of the above 

exclusions would have to be deposited into the SAF. A person who excluded manufacturer 

rebates from the sales price or purchase price, as applicable, of a motor vehicle to calculate 

the tax due under the General Sales Tax Act or Use Tax Act would have to report the amount 

of the rebates on an existing or amended form at the time and in a manner prescribed by the 

Department of Treasury. The Secretary of State would have to make the rebate information 

available to the Department. 

 

MCL 205.51 & 205.75 (H.B. 4939) Legislative Analyst:  Jeff Mann 

       205.92 & 205.111 (H.B. 4940) 

 

FISCAL IMPACT 

 

The bills would reduce State General Fund and State Comprehensive Transportation Fund 

revenue, and local unit revenue by an amount that could vary significantly from year to year, 

depending on a variety of economic factors. Important economic factors include vehicle sales 

levels, vehicle prices, the level of incentives offered by manufacturers, the types of incentives 

offered, and relative levels of vehicle supply and demand. Since 2015, incentive spending 

(across all types of incentives) has varied by more than 25% in different years, and the 

number of new vehicles sold in Michigan has varied by more than 20%. Based on current 

vehicle price levels and average incentive levels of the last five years, the bills would reduce 

revenue by approximately $25.5 million to $31.2 million per year on average. 

 

The impact of the revenue reduction across funds would depend on the relative share of sales 

taxed under the sales tax versus the use tax, which also depends on the relative share of 

outright purchases versus leases. If 80% of the impact reflected a reduction in sales taxes, 

the bill would reduce General fund revenue by between approximately $22.6 million and $27.7 

million per year, constitutional revenue sharing to local units by between approximately $2.0 

million and $2.5 million per year, and Comprehensive Transportation Fund revenue by 

between $800,000 and $1.0 million per year. 
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While a portion of both sales and use taxes are earmarked to the SAF, the bills require the 

General Fund to reimburse the SAF for any revenue loss associated with the bills. As a result, 

the bills would have no impact on SAF revenue but the impact on the General Fund would be 

greater than it would be without the reimbursement provisions. 

 

Date Completed:  2-22-22 Fiscal Analyst:  David Zin 
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